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COURTESIES

71. The Chair welcomed members of the Board and noted that Professor Hazel Simmons-McDonald, who had been appointed to replace him at the end of the academic year, and Dr Marcia Potter, the local Resident Tutor and Head of Centre, had been invited to the meeting.  He also observed that the Vice-Chancellor would be unavoidably late, having been delayed by LIAT in Trinidad.  The Chair also gave a special welcome to Dr Letnie Rock who was attending a BNCC/DE meeting for the first time.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

72. The Chair noted that Paper 13 should be renamed 13a and that there was now a Paper 13b.  He also observed that he wanted to ensure that Paper 12b was considered when the Vice-Chancellor was present.
73. Mrs Martins queried the absence of a paper reporting on the  consultations in Non-Campus Countries that were now complete.  The Chair apologised for the absence of an item on this matter, but he added that most of what had been learnt had already fed into the strategic planning exercise and that there had been in general a convergence on the issues that needed to be addressed.  Dr Figueroa expressed the view that there should have been a report on the work of the follow-up committees.  The Chair observed that most of these had not yet begun to operate and that the development of the Open Campus might require some modification to the nature and membership of the follow-up committees.  He noted that his Office had devoted its energies to the strategic planning exercise so not much had been done on other matters, but he agreed that there should be feedback on follow-up to the consultations.  
74. The agenda was approved.

MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON MONDAY September 25 in Belize 2006

75. Various corrections to the draft Minutes were pointed out:

· #2: for ‘Prof Bekele” read ‘Dr Bekele’.

· #24: after ‘focus group’ add ‘on the development of the UWI’s strategic plan’.

· #28c: for ‘input for’ read ‘input from’.

· #29: for ‘report for ACTI’ read ‘report from ACTI’.  Change ‘Dr Best’ to ‘Mrs Spencer’ and ‘He’ to ‘She’.
· #31: for ‘impact of’ read ‘impact on’.
· #59: for ‘of papers’ read ‘of the papers’.
· #67: for ‘anything’ read ‘relevant reference materials’.
· #68: for ‘regards’ read ‘regard’.
76. With these corrections, the Board accepted the Minutes of the meeting of May 15, 2006, (moved Peters; seconded Longsworth).
CHAIR’S REPORT

77. The Chair reported that Professor Hazel Simmons-McDonald had been appointed to replace him from August 2007.   While still serving as a Dean at Cave Hill, she had been given some assistance to allow her to devote time to preparing to take over the responsibilities of the post, and she had been active in recent planning meetings for the Open Campus.
78. He also noted that Ms Longsworth had been temporarily appointed Deputy Director of the School of Continuing Studies, which had allowed him to be relieved of many burdens within the School so that he could concentrate on planning for the Open Campus.
79. The Chair introduced Paper 8 which gave a brief statement of what has been happening with regard to planning of the Open Campus.  The Chair noted that Appendices 1 and 2 of the paper provided a more detailed explanation.
80. He noted that the Paper was arranged under three heads.  The first concerned the University’s general strategic planning exercise that had begun in May 2006.  Various taskforces had been constituted to deal with different issues.  The one for the UWI 12 had been headed by Dr Vivienne Roberts of the TLIU.  Much work had been done and it had benefited from the data gained in the various country consultations and the TLIU’s extensive needs assessment.  The appendices to the Paper provided further explication of what had been done.
81. The second head adumbrated the extensive work of the Open Campus Working Group, which had so far met on three occasions face-to-face and had also conducted a lot of its work online.  The Paper listed the main issues that had been addressed.  A further meeting was scheduled before the next meeting of Council.
82. The third segment concerned the Governance Implementation Committee, chaired by PVC Hamilton.  So far a suggestion for the membership of the Council of the Open Campus had been submitted to it for consideration.
83. In discussion of the Paper, Dr Figueroa enquired where the decisions specified in Appendix 2 would be made.  The Chair replied that proposals could be made to appropriate University committees.   Many depended on the work of consultants that were already active: one was undertaking a “gap analysis” and would report by the 14th May.  
84. Dr Figueroa noted that he had issues that also related to the later Paper on online policy which he would raise then. But he also queried the position set out in Paper 8 on the issue of franchising.  The Chair observed that the position sketched there was in fact meant to be the current position but a number of faculties had engaged in such relationships without the TLIU’s involvement.  Dr Figueroa considered that the Paper did not appear to recognise the amount faculties have to do.  The Chair agreed that the reference to the ‘exclusive’ role of the Open Campus should be modified, but it was important to see what was being aimed at: the end to arrangements that did not allow the TLIU to operate as intended.  It was agreed that negotiations with the relevant faculties would be needed. Mrs Martins suggested that the aim was that the Open Campus should have oversight and knowledge of all that was going on with respect to franchises.
85. Dr Ghany asked whether there were any diagnoses of the reasons for the low enrolments of UWI 12 students mentioned in Appendix 1.   The Chair noted that work had been done in this area; factors that played an important part included the comparative cost of UWI and other institutions; the restricted scope of UWI’s distance education offerings; the cost of living in campus environments.  Students already earning a high income people did not want the kind of programmes the UWI offered.  It was also important to note that Barbados and Trinidad were investing much more in higher education than other contributing countries.  Even the high income small states e.g BVI, Anguilla, and Cayman Islands preferred other environments where there was better support for their students in that they could work while studying at North American universities.  Sponsored places were very low for many of the UWI 12 as governments were reluctant to offer more scholarships.   Dr Peters added concerns for the portability of courses, the lack of scholarships, and the crime situations in campus countries.  He noted that offshore institutions provided convenient and attractive packages and additionally students were going to countries like Cuba and the U.S.V.I.  
86. Dr Ghany observed that the governments of the contributing countries were supporting offshore institutions and were not offering support in terms of restricting offshore institutions; therefore we are operating in the open market. He stated  that the Open Campus should avoid a deficit from the very beginning of its operations and should be looking to obtain a surplus.  He suggested using the data from the consultations to discover needs that were common across the region; money could be earned by providing programmes in these areas.  A business plan needed to be worked out in advance.  The Chair responded that such a plan had not yet been worked out but it was in train; the consultant’s report on May14th should provide a base for developing a business plan.  He agreed that the Open Campus was not a protected enterprise; it intended to produce a surplus, but there was also a need for significant initial input which was to be a special request, not necessarily to governments.  He noted that relevant data regarding needs were already being used to project new programmes.
87. Mrs Martins observed that the Cayman Islands needed to build capacity; the Open Campus seemed to her the best thing the University was doing.  It would provide an online version of traditional UWI offerings, but more importantly, courses in financial and other areas that were urgently needed.  She observed that since US medical courses were sometimes not acceptable, UWI should be providing them.  It also needed to provide more programmes below the degree level.  She considered that some governments do not realise the need for tiers in educational provision.  The University needed to be much more aggressive in its marketing.  The Chair responded that marketing was being taken seriously in the strategic plan.   A meeting would be held the following day in Trinidad between the University’s marketing people and a member of the SCS office in Jamaica to bring ideas for marketing the Open Campus into the general UWI framework.  He also agreed that a hierarchical training structure was crucial and that non-degree and online offering of normal degrees were central to planning for the Open Campus.

88. Dr Fraser reminded the Board that the St Lucia government had provided its follow-up group with a detailed list of short courses that it needed.  Professor Simmons-McDonald agreed that the planning group for the Open Campus was aware of existing needs for new programmes; it was contemplating creating a research unit that would continue to seek information on similar needs.
89. Dr Ghany suggested that knowledge of needs was still lacking, but the Chair pointed out that much information had been obtained from the consultations and the TLIU needs assessments.  Further work was needed to identify ways of meeting the needs.  It was also intended to help in the creation of a research culture in the UWI 12.  He observed that one limitation was that there was not enough manpower to talk to everyone that needed to be engaged.  The time was not ripe to talk about some issues; he acknowledged that there was an information gap but promised that efforts would be made to close it.
90. Ms Longsworth remarked that Anguilla’s response to the proposals was almost identical to that expressed by Mrs Martins.  A business plan could now be created since the data were available.  She suggested a time-frame of one year; things were not at a standstill - work was proceeding on follow up and the verification of the data.
91. Dr Figueroa suggested that there was a need to identify where these programmes would be sourced.  The campuses have moved to online provision; so there may be material that could be used.  His own faculty was working on a structure for tourism, which would start with a professional certificate, and lead ultimately to a degree.  He wondered what relationship was envisaged between the Open Campus and the others.  The Chair remarked that a simple answer would be: the same as they have amongst themselves, but the aim was not to become a new source of knowledge so that a higher level of interaction with the three campuses was anticipated than they have among themselves.  It was intended to mine resources from the three campuses.  Hitherto, decisions affecting outreach had been inhibited by reliance on academic decision making at the campuses which was primarily driven by internal considerations.  He agreed that the research on needs was not uniquely relevant to the Open Campus; it needed counterparts in campus arrangements.  
92. Dr Figueroa suggested that his preferred aim would be to rediscover UWI as a regional institution, rather than creating a new entity with such a mandate – he said what we were trying to do would not work unless we redefined the relationship among the campuses.  The Chair suggested that time was not on the side of such a hope, however much one might wish to endorse it.  Dr Peters emphasised that relationships with the campuses must be essentially collaborative.  He also stressed that confidence in the Open Campus was crucial; in some respects, it promised to be more viable than existing campuses.
93. Mrs Martins repeated that the Open Campus was an exciting prospect.  She expected it would have important effects on the three existing campuses.  Institutions were either stuck in yesterday’s modus operandi or striving to embody tomorrow’s; it was not an option to stay doing what had always been done simply because people found that more comfortable.  She noted that the research unit might well be very small, maybe just one person.  But it was a critical move; the University needed to have a way of keeping in touch with people doing jobs such as hers: recently she had a problem but did not know where in the University to turn to seek advice.  She noted that nursing had been usefully upgraded by work from Mona, but she was concerned whether other governments could afford the necessary investments; and she noted that similar work was urgent on the question of teaching standards.  She suggested that programmes in animation and video-game development might be pertinent for the Open Campus.
94. Dr Ghany emphasised the need for a paradigm shift on financing.  The Open Campus should begin work with popular programmes.  He also drew attention to the issue of locating the Headquarters in a non-campus country.  Countries might begin to compete for this and the management of disappointment would be important after a decision had been taken.   The Chair replied that the issue was there because Council had so decided, but it was one that needed a careful and rational approach.  The virtual nature of the campus meant that most staff could be located in any place.  He thanked other contributors to the debate and agreed that financing was of the essence; it was necessary for the Campus to determine the true costs of its various operations.
95. Dr Figueroa suggested that the title ‘Open Campus’ was ill-advised; perhaps ‘Virtual Campus’ would be more appropriate.
96. Dr Ghany inquired about students who lacked Internet facilities, and the constraints of low bandwidth.  Professor Marshall observed that all Centres had been upgraded so that they all had at least ten computers and wifi provision.  The DEC was encouraging students to buy their own laptops.  He did not envisage the creation of new centres, but the Open Campus would encourage governments to promote universal access to the Internet.  It would also encourage the use of Internet cafés or community access points.  He noted that local community groups, and NGOs, were creating such local access points.  There were also new players in the telecommunications market, so that he guessed that in about two years, bandwidth would not be an issue.

97. REPORT FROM THE OFFICE OF THE BOARD FOR NCC/DE

98. The Chair took the Board through Paper 9a, a proposal for no longer exempting UWI staff and their dependents from fees for distance education courses.  He observed that a similar move had already been made in the School of Continuing Studies.
99. In discussion it was noted that students were charged differently at different sites.  It was agreed that this issue needed resolution.  It was also agreed that the suggestion in Paper 9a to discontinue exemptions for staff and dependents already in programmes should be deleted.  The University campuses should be encouraged to earmark a proportion of staff development funds for involvement in Open Campus programmes
100. The Chair invited Mr Brandon to introduce Paper 9b, a report on UWI activity in the UWI 12.  Mr Brandon observed that information was still to be received from the campuses so that the paper represented a provisional account of what had been going on in the present academic year.  Dr Bekele suggested that the most recent request for information had not yet been circulated at the St Augustine campus.

101. Mrs Martins noted that the study by Lipps and Lowe sounded relevant to other countries; there had been two suicides among school children in Antigua, and problems were being experienced in the Cayman Islands, especially since hurricane Ivan.

REPORT FROM ACTI

102. The Chair invited Dr Best to introduce Paper 10, a Report on ACTI’s activities since the last meeting.  Dr Best began by observing that the members of ACTI were looking forward to the creation of the Open Campus, and he suggested that many TLIs could be used as local access points for its programmes.  He issued at invitation to researchers to participate in the next ACTI conference which would be held at the time of its AGM in the Cayman Islands, November 13-15.  He noted that ACTI was waiting to see how the CKLN would develop.

103. Dr Peters asked for some data on what the various chapters were doing.  Dr Best noted that in Barbados an accreditation Board had been formed and had begun operations; progress continued on the creation of the University College of Barbados which he thought would be launched early in 2008.  Dr Fraser asked why regional accreditation had still not been settled.  Dr Best noted that the proposed regional was intended to rest on the work of national bodies, many of which had still not been set up.  Several institutions in the region had in the meantime sought assistance from the University Council of Jamaica.  The Chair asked whether ACTI was following the strategic plan it had developed; Dr Best assured him that it was.

MATTERS FROM THE UNITS

Tertiary Level Institutions Unit

104. The Chair invited Dr Peters to take the Board through the various papers from the TLIU.

105. Dr Peters observed that the first three papers, P11a-c, were for the Board’s approval and endorsement to the Board for Undergraduate Studies.  P11a related to an Assessment of Barbados Community College Associate Degree Courses in Sociology; P11b to Assessment of Cave Hill School of Business Programmes; and P11c to an Assessment of some Dominica State College Associate Degrees.
106. There was some discussion of whether recommendations for exemptions meant simply that or exemptions with credit.  The Board stressed that mere exemption was not a particularly desirable option and hoped that BUS would put it to rest.  It was established that the authors of the report on BCC intended exemptions with credit.  It was agreed that the three papers should be sent on to BUS with this explicitly stated, and that BUS should be asked to rule upon the general question of the desirability of preserving mere exemption.

107. Dr Bekele observed that the requirement that students obtain an average GPA and also at least that mark in selected courses would not be to their advantage.  Professor Simmons-McDonald replied that it was necessary to ensure students had a good grasp of particular topics.

108. Dr Peters asked the Board to note P11d, referring to franchise arrangements with Cipriani College.  Dr Ghany observed that the information intended to be sent by April 20th had not yet been received by his faculty.  He expressed his pleasure at the help provided by the TLIU in making these arrangements.
109. Dr Peters asked the Board to note P11e, setting out the new position on matriculation adopted by the Board for Undergraduate Studies with respect to a number of TLIs in the region with which the university had had continuing arrangements.  The Chair thanked the TLIU for its persistence in achieving this important and desirable position.

110. Ms Longsworth observed that some of the college names used in the document needed updating.  The question arose of whether decisions referring to one institution continued to hold when it evolved into a new entity.  The Board agreed that in such cases the University should ascertain that the successor institution was functioning at least at the same level.  There was always an opportunity for re-assessing inter-institutional arrangements.  Dr Peters noted that it would be good to formally incorporate the possibility of revisiting the terms of memoranda of understanding with TLIs after five years.

111. Mrs Spencer noted that she was eager to finalise a memorandum of understanding for the Antigua State College. It would help as a marketing tool.

Distance Education Centre

112. The Chair invited Professor Marshall to take the Board through the papers from the Distance Education Centre.

113. Professor Marshall drew attention to various items in the Report from the DEC, P12a:

· #5 – he stressed the large number of e-tutors currently employed and the need to pay them a realistic fee.  Dr Fraser observed that in St Vincent there was a serious danger of losing their services since their fee was taxed.  Saint Georges’ University had worked out an arrangement with the Government that should be emulated; he undertook to get details of it.
· #7– Professor Marshall noted an initiative supported by the UNDP which would provide materials for training in negotiation for public servants and others.
· #10 – the DEC had joined with Kingston University in the UK, the University of the South Pacific and the University of Mauritius to bid for funding from the EU to provide e-learning technologies.  Annoyingly the courier responsible for delivering the documents had failed to deliver before the deadline.  The DEC was intending to resubmit for the next round of submissions.

· #12 – Professor Marshall noted that the Dominica government had begun to impose taxes on educational materials delivered to the local site.  The matter had been referred to the University Bursar and Registrar for representations to be made to the Government.

· #13 – He noted that the DEC had been invited to resubmit the proposal for OAS funding for a suite of postgraduate programmes.

· #19 – Professor Marshall stressed the need for expansion of staff in the financial area.

· #20 – He noted that the DEC was still not able to get appropriate access to data in the Banner systems.

· #22 – He noted that the DEC was for the first time using its own system for applications.  The Vice-Chancellor enquired about the management of the BEd and nursing online programmes.  Professor Marshall replied that one of the BEd courses was being dealt with by the Mona Registry since it started too early for the DEC’s system to handle it.  The others would be under the DEC’s administration.  Nursing programmes did not fall under the DEC but were handled by MITS.  Mrs Martins and the Chair observed that there were concerns about the nursing programmes that needed to be resolved urgently. 
· #29 – Professor Marshall noted that a number of people had been trained through the CUPIDE project on the use and adaptation of open source software.

· #31 – He noted that the shift from frame relay to the Internet was still progressing slowly.

· #39 – He observed that a student help-desk had now been created. 

· #F –  Professor Marshall noted that bpTT now wanted to charge for the use of the Mayaro site.

· #43 – He reported that PCF4 had been very successful and that PCF5 would be held in London.  The organisers of PCF5 had been so impressed with the website and programming created by the DEC that one member of staff had been invited to London to demonstrate it.

· #49 – Professor Marshall noted that rates for use of the teleconferencing and videoconferencing facilities needed revision.  The matter would be dealt with administratively.

· #56 – Professor Marshall expressed the hope that the summer period would soon become a third ‘semester’; in the coming summer a limited number of courses would be offered.
· #58 – Professor Marshall noted that work on the Online Masters in Caribbean Integration Studies was exciting but moving slowly; the Board endorsed the DEC’s continuing involvement with it.
· #59 – Professor Marshall corrected the text of the document so that it referred to the Mona Faculty of Humanities and Education.  He noted that at last there would be a BEd in a wide range of topics available throughout the region.  Mrs Spencer noted that there was a need for a programme for primary teachers.  The Chair noted that the anxiety to offer service in this area was overwhelming the University; there was a need for better documentation and co-ordination – for instance there were six different education initiatives currently on offer in Saint Vincent!  He noted that a danger was that the University was not attending to the actual needs in different environments and was merely peddling what it had already.  Mrs Martins repeated that the University should seek standardisation of the level of BEds and other education qualifications.
114. In further discussion of the Paper, Dr Bekele enquired about the role of Agriculture.  Professor Marshall replied that revisions of the Agribusiness degree were in the Faculty’s hands; the DEC had not been pushing them.

115. At the Chair’s request, Professor Marshall next took up Paper 12c, setting out a Certificate Programme in Prevention of Substance Abuse, funded by CICAD.  It was overseen by the Faculty of Social Sciences at Cave Hill. It was intended that a degree programme would eventually be designed.  The Chair noted that it had grown out of a regional certificate initiated by the SCS in Trinidad with the Faculties of Medical Sciences and Social Sciences at Mona.  That programme had been offered for about ten years, financed by a Canadian source; it was associated with the University of Toronto.  The programme came to a halt when funding run out.  The Board agreed to endorse the programme and pass it on to the Board for Undergraduate Studies for approval.

116. It was noted that it needed urgent marketing. Mrs Beckles outlined that the marketing team was already in place and only awaiting approval from BUS and then the advertising would follow immediately.  
117. The Chair then asked Professor Marshall to introduce Paper 12b, a Proposal towards a Policy for Online Learning for Distance Education Students.  He observed that this was one of many documents to be considered at a two-day meeting convened by the Vice-Chancellor for Wednesday and Thursday of this week, at which it was intended to reach a common posture on the use of Information Technology in the delivery of programmes and in the management of the University.

118. Professor Marshall began by emphasising that the scope of the document was limited to distance education students, and thus did not address the use of IT or online delivery for students registered for face-to-face programmes at the campuses, and that it focussed on the limited issue of online or Internet use rather than the whole gamut of e-learning.

119. He noted that the proposal did not seek to reduce the responsibilities of the Boards for Undergraduate Studies and Graduate Studies and Research with respect to quality control.  It spoke rather to the need for a consistent policy on the question of Internet use for distance education.

120. He stressed that ignoring the Internet was no longer an option; the University ought not to be graduating students who cannot operate in an online environment.

121. The policy did not aim to obstruct individuals employing online resources to assist their regular teaching, but it recognised the danger of confusion if separate parts of the University were to offer separate on line programmes.  Lack of co-ordination led to absurd reduplication of effort which the University could not afford.  He stressed that serious online teaching involved a development team; it was not simply a matter of posting lecture notes.  Online programmes allowed for an unlimited number of students, which could never be achieved with face-to-face provision, nor with synchronous teleconferences.  It thus encouraged collaboration, both within and beyond the University:  he noted that the University was already collaborating with four other regional institutions in the CUPIDE project.  CKLN and the CUPIDE partners were following the University’s lead in using Moodle.  He noted, however, that the Samuel Jackman Prescod Polytechnic in Barbados had signed up for another five- year contract with e-College, which utilised outmoded approaches and involved payments to a foreign company for services that could be adequately provided locally.

122. With respect to intellectual property, Professor Marshall observed that the proposal did not envisage any change in existing University policy, though he added that it might now be useful for online work to be mentioned explicitly in that policy.

123. With respect to incentives, he suggested that both individuals and their Departments should be given incentives to engage in distance education work.  He was mystified by the policy at Mona that co-ordinators were not given any separate payment for their work.  Online work should also be recognised in promotional decisions; this had already been agreed but seemed not to be properly implemented.

124. The proposal’s suggestion for the approval process also did not involve any change from existing procedures.  The Chair observed that it could in fact dispense with the involvement of the Board for Non-Campus Countries and Distance Education, since the Academic Board of the new entity would be sufficient.

125. Professor Marshall noted that the management information system might better be called a strategic information system.  What the campuses currently used was designed to serve only top management, not the needs of all stakeholders.  He gave an example of how the DEC’s finance officer could not investigate anomalies, but had to request reports from the campus bursars.

126. In discussion, various points were made:

· Mrs Martins observed that the move to a new entity involved a paradigm shift which would require extensive discussion among the three campuses so that everyone would support it.  It could not be achieved through a couple of meetings.  Online learning was very different from traditional teaching.  But on-campus students ought to be able to decide to take some courses in that modality.

· Dr Figueroa pointed to some serious omissions.  He thought that the University needed a policy for the whole University that would encompass all uses of the Internet and other technological tools and not just one for distance education.  He agreed that students should be able to choose the modalities that suited them, wherever they were registered.  The document did not recognise how much pressure there now was from the campuses themselves towards online delivery.  At Mona, only 60% of students attended classes regularly, so a large number were effectively distance education students.  Students should be able to access courses from other campuses.  But any new entity must not over-centralise control, nor embed conflicts of interest within its organisation, such as having quality control linked to programme development and production.  It must not stop faculties from achieving their aims of addressing students who do not attend, students at other campuses, and students in the UWI 12.  Referring back to Paper 8, he observed that it did not seem to recognise the importance of Deans and Heads.  In his opinion, the real job was not to create a fourth campus but to make the current ones work.  If we solved the problems for the fourth campus and not for the entire university, it could leave us exactly where we were before – solving problems in an isolated place; rather we needed to transform the University as a whole.
· The Chair drew attention to Dr Figueroa’s order of priority in what faculties wanted to do, leaving the UWI 12 to last.  He suggested this revealed one of the chronic problems with the sector’s reliance on faculties hitherto.  He also observed that failure to attend classes did not make one into a distance education student.  He noted that quality assurance would be a separate function from the other aspects of development in the new entity.  Nor was it intended to create an obstructive bureaucracy.

· Professor Simmons-McDonald observed that Paper 8 referred to the strategic planning exercise; Deans and Heads would be consulted at the appropriate time.  In her view, Paper 12b represented an integrated University, with extensive collaboration across campuses.  It promised a win-win situation for faculties and the University and provided them with means to extend their access.  Reference to the other campuses was not particularly desirable since it would slow down processes of approval.  Decisions should be taken in the interests of the University, without excessive regard for traditions.  

· Dr Ghany thought the proposals provided a tremendous potential for where the University could go.  One issue for immediate attention was the harmonisation of its various websites.  He agreed that the proposals needed comments from the campuses; it needed general endorsement.  The Chair observed that the forthcoming meetings at Mona would involve all campuses, but he acknowledged that the point was to extend discussion down to Academic Boards and faculties.

· Mrs Martins remarked that the University needed to modernise its use of ICT.  It was not just a matter of harmonising websites; if UWI were a single university there should be a single core website.  She also observed that the name ‘Open Campus’ was not appropriate.
· The Vice-Chancellor reminded the Board of where the University was coming from: the existing structure had failed 12 of the University’s partners.  So it was agreed that something radically different must be done.  It was no longer a matter of what faculties wanted to do but of what customers demanded.  They wanted some traditional programmes but they wanted a lot more.  So an entity should be created that could swiftly respond to such needs but in an orderly and disciplined fashion.  He agreed that its name needed further consideration.  But a coherent approach was required – the University had almost lost a significant donor because of the confusion resulting from the nursing online programme.  He thought that when the new entity contracted with individuals, their Heads and Deans should be kept informed.

· Dr Bekele observed that it was important for faculties to know what was happening.  He said if there was not sufficient consultation then problems could occur.  It was also necessary to preserve the regional nature of the institution.  He thought that what the new entity approved should be communicated to relevant departments.

· Professor Simmons-McDonald noted that one effect of the 1994 governance reforms was to suspend cross-campus meetings of departments.  Her faculty had realised three years ago that each had gone their own way and that there was now a need to harmonise their offerings and regulations.  A lot of other changes were needed at the campuses.  Dr Figueroa observed that the faculties of Social Sciences had already agreed on the need for regular cross-campus meetings; the first would provide an opportunity for the new entity to meet with them.

· Dr Figueroa also noted that there was a need to bring together the various players who were working on online materials; in the faculties of Social Sciences, two different online versions of the same course had been prepared.  The Chair observed that this had already begun, but had not succeeded until recently because of lack of co-operation at the Mona campus.  Dr Figueroa replied that he had not been kept informed.

· The Vice-Chancellor agreed that it was unacceptable to keep Deans out of decision-making; a review of the central administration had so recommended and the matter would be addressed.

· Mrs Martins endorsed the call in the proposal for an official endorsement of open source software.

127. The Chair observed in conclusion that the architects of the new entity were fully seized of all the concerns expressed.  They were not driving from outside, but from experience inside the institution.

School of Continuing Studies

128. The Chair invited Mrs. Longsworth to present Paper 13a, a report from the School of Continuing Studies.  She noted in particular that the country consultations were now complete, with Cayman having been targeted in September.  The next stage was to make the follow-up groups functional; each Resident Tutor was asked to identify suitable people to include in these groups.

129. Other issues she highlighted were:

· Marketing for the Open Campus needs to be integrated; there would be a meeting the following day in St Augustine.

· The School was engaged in the internal strengthening of procedures, and had produced a recommendation regarding the assessment of Heads of Centres.

· The physical plant was beginning to be assessed in conjunction with the Mona project office.

· Ms Cassell was reviewing the libraries at the various centres.

· A history of the SCS was soon to be published.
130. She added that a recent trade unions course went very well; it was intended to replicate it for a wider audience.  Similarly a small working group was looking to extend the social work courses to a wider audience.  Dr Ghany reported that his faculty was investigating the feasibility of franchising a BSc in Social Work in St Kitts and Nevis.  There had been very positive feedback and he would soon be approaching the TLIU formally.  
131. The Chair noted that various Resident Tutors had made proposals for various certificate level programmes, inspired by the country consultations.   He observed that in Trinidad there were calls for the articulation of the social work certificate and the BSc.  There was also concern to teach social work in Tobago.   There would be a meeting on the 16th May meeting to discuss these issues.
132. Dr Rock agreed that there was a need to articulate the certificate programmes.  The Association of Caribbean Social Work Educators was interested in seeing this concluded.  Dr Figueroa also observed that there was considerable pressure to extend social services.  The Vice-Chancellor noted that at the moment countries or TLIs approached a particular faculty when there should be a system of information sharing and co-ordination of initiatives.

133. Dr Potter reported that the BVI’s 2nd country conference would be held in November, 2007.
134. The Chair then presented Paper 13b, a proposal for a certificate programme aimed at the Trinidad and Tobago Defence Force.  He observed that the document was the first six pages of the complete 75 page proposal.  Comments had been made at the previous meeting on an earlier version; it was now presented to the Board for onward transmission to the Board for Undergraduate Studies.  He noted that the next step would be to engage with the security forces of other territories.
Matters arising from the minutes of the previous meeting not otherwise taken
Resources for franchise #66. 
135. Dr Figueroa enquired what had happened to a review of franchising fees.  Dr Peters reported that the matter had arisen originally in 1999; the Vice-Chancellor had then agreed that the fees should be distributed to the relevant departments; he was unsure why this was not happening at Mona.  It was agreed that the Campus Registrar and Bursar should be consulted.  The chair noted that a similar problem had arisen at Mona with respect to the Use of English proficiency test.  

136. Dr Peters reported that the TLIU does not get any portion of the franchise fee.  The Vice-Chancellor considered that if the Open Campus is to be self-financing then the unit dealing with franchises should be paid a portion of the fee.  Dr Peters noted that the matter had arisen before but it had been decided that the TLIU had a role in developing the TLIs, so it should not be paid for these services.   Dr Ghany added that the whole arrangement was under-funded.  Administrative monitoring needs to go on; it cost his faculty about US$10,000 plus the significant costs of delivery.  It was agreed that the issue needed urgent revisiting.  Dr. Ghany further suggested that a business plan be done and Dr. Peters agreed with the suggestion and indicated that we needed to determine a reasonable fee structure for franchises as well as to determine which costs should be met from UGC funds and which should be charged to the institutions.
137. Dr. Figueroa said a proper costing model showing what each entity involved received was necessary since he was not certain that the faculty was getting anything and agreed that the franchise fee was very modest.

Follow-up on country consultations #21-22

138. Dr Figueroa reiterated his point that the Board must be kept up to date with the follow up to the country consultations.  

DATE AND VENUE OF THE NEXT MEETING

139. The Chair reported that the next meeting would be in Anguilla, on the 17th September.

ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Nomenclature for the Open Campus
140. Mrs Martins suggested that it was unnecessary to preserve old terminology by talking of an Open Campus, rather it should be something like a Virtual University or UWI online.  The Chair replied that the word ‘campus’ was employed to indicate a level of decision making not dependent on other campuses, and it was necessary to preserve a link with the UWI brand.
UWI Western Jamaica

141. Dr. Figueroa mentioned that UWI Mona was launching the UWI Western Jamaica campus.  The Vice Chancellor confirmed that there was 25 acres of land which would be developed by the Mona campus.
Place of science and technology 
142. Dr Bekele asked how the new entity would deal with science and technology.  The Chair replied that the core concept was ‘blended learning’ that allowed for much more than mere online interactions.  It might indeed be difficult to deliver some subjects purely online.  Partnerships with TLIS might provide access to laboratory facilities.
Imminent retirement
143. The Chair observed his pleasure in having been Chair for the last seven years.  He thought the Board was a credit to the University; it had broken new ground; this had sometimes involved contestation with colleagues but issues had moved forward.  He was fortunate to have had the colleagues in the units and a predecessor like Woodville Marshall. He noted that it had been unusual for the Director of the SCS to remain as a PVC, but that decision had been partly responsible for the way things had developed.  Unlike some people going on retirement, it was for him a pleasure to know who would be his successor.  Professor Simmons-McDonald shared a similar intellectual background which boded well for the future.  He paid tribute to Mr Brandon, noting that their earliest interaction had been somewhat contentious, but disagreement could often be the basis of strong relationships.  He thought him somewhat anarchic at times, but when one softened his extreme positions, the outcome could prove useful.  The Chair observed that Dr Peters was a conundrum in some respects; one never knew what he would say.  But he thanked him for his sterling contribution to the Board’s work.  He also praised Professor Marshall who had brought many bold approaches to the design and delivery of our programmes and to conceptualising things to allow ways of getting around issues.   He also thanked Ms Longsworth for her work as Deputy Director; once she took something over he was confident that no subsequent intervention would be required.  There were many others who could be identified whom he wished to thank collectively.

144. The Vice-Chancellor responded on behalf of the Board and observed that their relationship had begun before the Vice-Chancellor was himself in office.  He praised Professor Carrington’s ability to reconceptualise ideas in ways that went far beyond their original context and thanked him for his strenuous efforts to develop the outreach sector.  He then invited Professor Simmons-McDonald to respond.   She expressed her pleasure in working with Professor Carrington.  There was friendship, trust, and commonality of vision.  He also managed to get things done.  She was sure he would be back helping to move forward with the most difficult parts of the strategic plan.  On behalf of everyone, she thanked him for his forthright way of relating to people; on behalf of the Board, she thanked him for his careful and visionary leadership.
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